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From the Minister 
 

If there’s anything that makes me want to throw my 
shoe at the telly (and as I get older and grumpier 
there are plenty of things that appear on the screen 
that stir me to contemplate acts of such violence), it’s 
the appearance of Christmas adverts in November, or 
even October.  Yes folks, even more than the pay day 
loan commercials that feature on kids TV channels, 
even more than ads for the lottery, Foxy Bingo, “no 

win no fee” legal companies, and DFS who have yet 
another sale ending Monday.  When I see Ant and Dec springing into view 
telling me that Morrisons has everything for my Christmas Day roast,       
accompanied by cheesy sleigh bell music and scenes of Winter filmed in a car 
park in Dagenham in June (with the help of green screen and a snow         
machine), I experience that awful feeling that I am now a grown up, and it 
doesn’t seem like 5 minutes since last Christmas. 
 

There ought to be a law, didn’t there, banning any mention of Christmas 
until after we’ve held the Advent market?  That’s officially the beginning of 
the Christmas period here in Ivybridge, isn’t it?  Although I was challenged in 
this on Monday 17 November by Chris Phillips, as Adele and I helped him to 
pack into the delivery van the masses of Christmas shoeboxes that you lovely 
people had prepared for the children of Moldova. (Yes, folks, they are going 
to Moldova this year.  The van driver told me.)  Anyway, as we loaded the 
final box Chris said, “Well that’s it.  Christmas has officially begun.”  And I 
guess he’s right. 
 

So began the annual process of preparation that we all have to undertake.  
Get the turkey ordered, buy all the presents, and try to decide which     
members of the family are going where for Christmas Day.  Honestly, I   
sometimes think it might be easier to negotiate with the Taliban than 
attempt to organise the family for the Yuletide season, as warring siblings 
argue over who’s having Granny this year (or in some cases, who’s refusing 
to have her, depending on your relationship with your granny). 
 

But however stressful the run up to Chrimbo turns out to be in your house, I 
really hope you all have a fab time.  For us Christians, Jesus is absolutely at 
the centre of everything, and I have found over the years that a proper 
recognition and celebration of His light amongst us is by far the most      
wonderful experience that we can hope for. 
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Some people, of course, hate Christmas.  They don’t like giving presents, they 
don’t have any friends or family: or maybe Christmas just reminds them of 
better times, when things were better or simpler.  Life can knock us around as 
time passes, and the scars we come to bear can make us feel worse at a time 
of year when everyone else seems to be having a great time.  Some of you will 
be spending Christmas alone this year for the first time - that’s not going to be 
easy.  For some of you Christmas this year will be a time of uncertainty and 
challenge, for a variety of reasons.  And one of the problems with Christmas is 
that we are all lured into a sense of expectation (the terrifyingly sumptuous TV 
adverts don’t help!) that this year everything must be perfect.  And of course it 
often turns out to be far from perfect, when the turkey doesn’t thaw out in 
time, when someone’s car breaks down on the way to your house, when a 
relationship goes terribly wrong just at the crucial time, or someone             
becomes ill.  The fragile TV promoted façade comes crashing down, and      
everything seems doubly worse than it would usually have been. 
 

I hope you’re enjoying this fun-filled message from me this month!  And guess 
what - it’s about to get worse.  Let me tell you about the worst Christmas I 
ever had.  Really. 
 

It was many years ago when I was in the Merchant Navy.  The chances of being 
at home for Christmas were pretty remote, and one year in particular I spent 
the festive season bobbing around in the Pacific Ocean.  Which sounds nice, 
but none of the reassuring features were there, like snow or carol singers, so it 
was pretty rubbish and alien.  There were no decorations up in the messroom, 
and the only indication of anything special going on was the spectacle of my 
fellow officers and crew drinking more than usual, and getting more maudling 
than usual as a result.  I was on watch on Christmas morning, so there was no 
drinking for me as I was in charge of 100,000 tonnes of ship; but fortunately 
there was a light at the end of the miserable tunnel.  My forward-thinking 
family had seen to it that when I left British shores back in October, I had a 
modest selection of Christmas presents in my suitcase.  So when I knocked off 
at midday I sat on the end of my bunk, sweltering in the tropical heat, and 
opened just a few gifts from my loved ones. 
 

Except that my gran (bless her) had decided that what I really needed in   
equatorial regions was a set of pyjamas.  Nylon ones.  I’m allergic to nylon 
(isn’t everyone?).  Thanks Gran.  It was too much.  I sat there and cried.  I hope 
there’ll be no part of your Christmas this year that causes you to cry - at least, 
not with sadness. 
 

The following year I was once again in the tropics at Christmas.  But this time 
there was a massive difference.  At home on leave earlier in the year I had 
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From the Editor ... 
 

Our next Newsletter will be in February and if you 
would like to include anything in that Newsletter, 
please let me have the details by Saturday 10       
January in any of the following ways - 
 

 send it by email to jenny.bucknall@gmail.com 

 ring me on 01752 894634 

 hand it to me at church on a Sunday 

 place it in the “B” pigeonhole in the Church Concourse  

 post it through my letterbox at 10 MacAndrew Walk, Ivybridge 
 

Finally, I’d just like to wish you all a very happy Christmas. 
 

Jenny  Bucknall 

been introduced to Jesus.  I had experienced for myself the amazing love and 
grace that entered my life, declared me innocent (though I was guilty of all 
sorts of stuff), and burned within me through the Spirit wherever I went.  I 
was, in short, a changed man.  So on Christmas Eve, as the rest of the officers 
got drunk in the bar next door to my cabin, I decided to be alone with God.  I 
spent my entire evening in prayer, reading His word and allowing myself to 
draw close to that stable, 2,000 years ago.  In the stillness of my cabin, rolling 
gently from side to side with the motion of the ocean, I took myself to the 
light of the world.  I drew in to the stable and worshipped him along with the   
shepherds.  I don’t think I’ve ever spent so long in private prayer as that night 
- and it was great.  So great that I can remember it now amongst all the other 
Christmasses that have been and gone - the perfect ones where everything 
went as it was meant to, and sometimes it even snowed. 
 

Sometimes even our poorest and humblest experiences turn out to be the 
most wonderful and memorable.  Like the first Christmas.  Like the Christmas 
that some children will be having in Moldova this year, as, in the midst of 
their poverty, they open that shoebox that you packed with presents and 
love.  Well done.  You figured it out. 
 

Have a brilliant Christmas and New Year 
 

God bless 

Ralph 
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IVYBRIDGE 
 

Dec    7 10:30 am Rev Ralph Ward - Communion 
    6:30 pm IGNITE 
 

Dec 14  10:30 am Rev Ralph Ward 
    4:00 pm Rev Ralph Ward - Christingle/Nativity 
 

Dec 21  10:30 am Mr Mike Cade 
    6:30 pm Rev Ralph Ward - Carol Service 
 

Dec 28  10:30 am Dr Phil Walsh 
    6:30 pm Rev Edgar Daniel 
 

BITTAFORD 
 

Dec   7  10:30 am Rev David Youngs 
 

Dec 14  10:30 am Mrs Lilian Sharp 
 

Dec 21    2:30 pm Rev Ralph Ward - Communion 
 

Dec 28  10:30 am Mrs Ann Cullum 
 

The January speakers were not known  
at the time of going to print. 

 
The full list of Christmas Services 

can be found on page 10 

December 

Worship 

The speakers have been taken from Circuit Plan 
and are correct to the best of the EditorΩs knowledge. 
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December News  

It is a real joy to begin this month’s news with the announcement of the safe 
arrival of two little ones.  

 

Cheryl Stuckey became a very proud Grandma again when 
Isobel Seren Louise was born to Gareth and Emma on 24 
October weighing in at 6lbs 11oz.  We send our love and 
many congratulations to all the family and hope sleep is in 
Isobel’s vocabulary!!   
 

In November Claire and Martin Baker became proud first 
time parents when Aiden was born, (hope I’ve spelt that 
right) after a bit of hesitation we gather!  We look forward 
to meeting Aiden soon and send warmest congratulations 
and love to you all – including Grandparents, June and 
John. 

 

Tim Ricketts has been travelling – to Nepal with a family friend 
who is a Doctor and has been working alongside him in      
villages there.  We hope to bring you a bit more news when 
Tim returns but it sounds like an amazing adventure. 
 

Two of our friends celebrate significant birthdays during 
these two months – David Moulder in December and 
Maureen Scoble in January.  We wish you both very happy 
birthdays and hope you mark your special days in ways that 
you enjoy, and we send our love to you both. 

 

Many congratulations to Matt Maddaford, who was 
named as Apprentice of the Year at Princess Yachts.  
A great achievement Matt – very well done. 
 

Please continue praying for those who are coming to the 
end of treatment that their healing may be complete and 
their health back to normal; and for those struggling with 
other situations which make life very difficult and scary at 
times. 

If you have anything you would like included in the 
Church News please let Judy Jago know at church,  

or ring her on 894829.   
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Dates of the next Work Day 
 

Saturday 13 December 
 

Please come along from 9:30 am onwards and 
help to keep our Church building clean, tidy and 

welcoming for all its users. 
 

Delicious coffee and cakes from άWesleysέ and 
free lunch for all helpers! 

Fellowship for “Third-agers” 
All are welcome 

We meet fortnightly on Fridays in term time 
in IMC Café from 2:30 - 4:00 pm 

There is a charge of £1 for each meeting 

Autumn programme 
 

December 5 - Advent 
 

We look forward to seeing you. 
 

Please contact one of us for more information: 
Valerie Marriott  893614     Sara Bromage  894198 

Judy Jago  894829     Sue Pengilley 
David and Christine Moulder 892858 

I would like to thank all my friends at the church for 
the flowers, cards and kind thoughts that I received 
following the passing of my dear husband Gerry on     
8 October.  He is now free from his cancer and no 
longer in pain. 
 

Thanks be to God. 

Ann  Cocks 
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Carol Singing 
 
The Thursday House Group will be 
going carol singing again this year. 
 

Ours is carol singing with a slight 
difference; rather than expect people 
to give us money in return for our 
efforts, we visit every house in the 
area we are in and offer them a hot 

mince pie and the list of Christmas services at IMC.  This often takes people 
aback, they don't expect it to work that way; but we always get a positive  
reaction, and hopefully we might encourage some people to come to a service 
who wouldn't have otherwise, or at least get them to think of what the real 
meaning of Christmas is. 
 

We are always looking for others to join us, so if you fancy the idea of     
spreading the Christmas message please meet us at the junction of Ivydene 
Road and Langham Way at 7:00 pm on Tuesday 9 December 
 

If you are going to join us it would be great if you could let Dave or Nicky Rowe 
(Tel: 690031) know in advance, though this is not essential 

A very big “thank you” to all of you who helped 
cook, wash up, make desserts, or served in any 
other way that assisted the catering for Alpha.  
Your generosity of time, skills and ingredients has 
been invaluable in making the Alpha experience a 
good one for those who attended.   
 
We could not have done it without you 
 

Carole  Mitchell  and  

Sara  Bromage 

 Thank you! 
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Just Another Advent? 
Jeff Stephenson 

 

Just another Advent? 
 

God in a manger, infinity contracted to a span.  This is how far He will go to 
bring us back.  How can we look on that scene, no matter how familiar, and 
not be undone?  How far will we go in return? 
 

Jesus, the living Word of God, is fully God, and was with God at the beginning 
of Creation.  It was through Him that everything was made, and in Him all 
things continue to have their being.  He is the Light of the World and He brings 
life in all its fullness.  The Light shines in the darkness, but those who live in 
darkness don’t always understand this light. 
 

Beyond the tinsel and the tat, the hype and the humbug, the excess of food 
and alcohol, those who are searching will glimpse a baby, a priceless gift.    
The Wise among them will push through and worship, offering all that they 
can give. 
 

He came and walked among us in this world, but most of us did not recognise 
Him.  Even those who should have been expecting Him missed who He was 
and rejected Him.  But even now those who receive Him and put their trust in 
Him are spiritually reborn, and enter a new relationship with God, living as 
children of a perfect heavenly Father.  This is their spiritual birthright. 
 

Immanuel - God with us.  He draws near because we were created for        
intimacy with Him.  He ‘kissed a guilty world with love’ (W Rees). 
 

The living Word took on human 
form and lived on earth.  He 
came to reveal the love and 
truth of God, and when we see 
Him we see the glory of God, for 
He is the perfect representation 
of God the Father‘ (paraphrase 
of John 1:1-14). 
 

And He is for all the world!  No 
one is beyond the reach of God’s 
mercy and love. 
 

Just another Advent?  O no,   
never……. 
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Christmas Services 
at 

Ivybridge Methodist Church 
 

Come and join us 
 

Christingle with Nativity  
Sunday December 14 @ 4:00 pm 
All children welcome to dress up as  

Nativity characters 

 

Carols by Candlelight 
Sunday December 21 @ 6:30 pm  

 

Carols at Bittaford Chapel 
Tuesday December 24 @ 6:30 pm  

 

Midnight Communion Service 
Tuesday December 24 @ 11:15 pm  

 

Christmas Day 
Wednesday December 25  

@ 10:00 am  
A short Family Service to 
celebrate Jesus’ birthday 



11 

Serving in  Uganda; Kenya; Tanzania;  
  Southern Africa; Chad;  
  Democratic Republic of Congo;  
  Papua New Guinea;  
  Madagascar; Arnhem Land and Mareba;   
  Bangladesh; South Sudan; Mongolia (Asia) 
 

Bangladesh 
Praise God that in the delta area of Bangladesh our amphibious aircraft can 
reach many poor communities in otherwise inaccessible areas.  In a country 
where there are few airstrips we are able to land on water in over 300        
locations - providing people with the help they need. 
 

GIZ is a German development organisation we frequently fly for.  It works with 
communities affected particularly by cyclone Mahasen to provide training and 
support so people can develop skills to earn a living.  Please pray for those 
affected by this and other cyclones.  One year on, many are still rebuilding 
their lives. 
 

To support MAF or receive a prayer diary and Flying for Life Magazine contact 
Ann. 
 

www.maf-uk.org/prayer 

Catch your thoughts as they fly past like butterflies, 
Look at each one … see the colours, hear the sound, feel the vibrations! 

Be selective, choose only the best … discard the rest, 
Build a collection for others to enjoy! 
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Parish Nursing 2015 – An Opportunity For IMC? 
 

25 January – IMC Sunday morning service led by Rev Dr Helen Wordsworth of 
Parish Nursing Ministries UK, introducing the service with an introduction to 
Parish Nursing. 
 

Parish Nursing Ministries UK is a charitable company that enables registered 
nurses to offer practical and spiritual care in their community as part of an 
holistic gospel message.  All Parish Nurses are registered nurses and are      
appointed or employed through the local Church and most of whom continue 
to work for the NHS. 
 

What does a Parish Nurse do? 
Parish nurses work with people of all ages and backgrounds, those with any 
faith as well as those with none, and are involved with everything from giving 
moral support during a medical crisis to general health advice. 
 

Parish Nurses can help facilitate various support or medical services and can 
pray for people and be there to chat and to listen, by focusing on the person 
rather than a specific medical condition they can help integrate a more      
complete package of healthcare. 
 

If prescriptions, dressings, injections, or help with personal care are needed 
they are provided by the health and social care services, but the parish nurse 
can be the link, ensuring that people use the health services appropriately, 
and understand their medication, care and condition. 
 

They can help to prevent hospital admissions by following up people who have 
been discharged from care, are at risk, or have early signs of health problems. 
They train and coordinate volunteers to provide extra support during times of 
crisis, or combating loneliness and they can encourage exercise and healthy 
nutrition so that preventable diseases are less likely to ensue.  
 

They may help young people to understand the dangers of unhealthy           
behaviours or they may organise events such as a men’s health breakfast, 
where a GP could be asked to speak on related topics. 



13 

How does Parish Nursing affect the Church and Community? 
Parish Nursing not only advertises to the community that the church cares for 
their whole being but also provides an approachable way for people outside 
the church to ask about faith, or for prayer.  
 

People can come to faith through meeting with Parish Nursing but they'll be 
met with the same compassion and care, regardless. 
 

Churches who employ a Parish Nurse have been shown to become more    
engaged with other agencies in their community; the amount of volunteering 
by church members increases and much of it is with people from outside of 
the Church. 
 

The NHS recognises the need for spiritual care, but doesn't really have the 
resources – this is one opportunity for us as Church to step in.  As a busy NHS 
nurse, even if you only have two hours a week, you could still do a lot.  If you 
offer the skills and the time that you have, there will always be something you 
can do that will have a very positive effect in our community. 
 

The role of the Parish Nurse 
As well as being registered with the Nursing and Midwifery Council and     
abiding by its code of practice, prospective parish nurses need to be           
committed Christians, and to have had experience of working in the           
community.  
 

The work tends to be focussed around supporting the elderly and being      
advocates and educators with general health and blood pressure checks etc, 
but potentially if the nurse has the time, and the need is there in a              
community, any number of opportunities can be developed.  
 

Basic office/support facilities and funding are provided by the Church and the 
nurses work strictly within the protocol of the Nursing and Midwifery Council, 
they undertake study days to keep up to date on current practice and are   
assigned a spiritual as well as a clinical supervisor. 
 

Next StepsΧ 
For more information please review the website www.parishnursing.org.uk 
and come to our Sunday morning service on 25 January where there will be 
opportunities to hear more information and to ask questions. 
 

(Possible date for your diary: 25 March National Parish Nursing Symposium 
weekend – Northampton) 
 

If there is enough support and interest we will develop this ministry at IMC 
through 2015 
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Ivybridge Methodist Church 
A six week course starting on Wednesday 

14 January 2015, 7:30 - 9:30 pm 
For more details call 07799 330816 or email 
pauljamescourtney@hotmail.com or speak to 
Dan & Teresa Godfrey or Paul & Nic Courtney   
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Parenttalk at IMC 
 

On Wednesday 14 January at 7:30 pm we are starting a six week course that 
has been produced by Care for the Family - a brilliant charity supporting      
families across the UK. 
 

Being a parent is one of life’s greatest joys, but it is also one of it’s biggest  
challenges.  There’s hardly a mum or dad on the face of the earth who, at 
times, is not overawed by the task of parenting.  That’s why this course has 
been created! 
 

In six sessions, Parentalk looks at the topics that affect just about every family.  
As we go through each session you will have the chance to talk to other      
parents about the day-to-day challenges that you face, as well as share the 
things that are going well. 
 

The six sessions are: 
 

 It’s not just me (14 January) 

 Love them and let them know (21 January) 

 It’s good to talk (28 January) 

 Boundaries and battles (4 February) 

 Parenting with elastic (11 February) 

 Creating a sense of belonging (18 February) 
 

The evenings will be very informal, starting with tea, coffee and lots of cake! 
We will show the DVD that accompanies each topic and allow plenty of time 
to talk. 
 

If you (or someone you know) would like to attend, please get in touch so that 
we can order enough course guides for everyone. 
 

We look forward to seeing you there! 
 

Dan  &  Teresa  Godfrey   

Paul  &  Nic  Courtney 

Happy Christmas to all our readers  
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Visit our website at 
www.ivybridgemethodistchurch.co.uk  

 
 

If you wish to contact Matt regarding the website 
you can do so at imc.matt.r.bowker@gmail.com  

If you have any items for the  

February Newsletter  
please get them to the Editor by 

Saturday 10 January 

at the latest please. 
 

Tel:  01752 894634 

email:  jenny.bucknall@gmail.com 

Minister: 
Rev Ralph Ward    Tel:  01752 651424 

email:  ralphward@talktalk.net 
 

Senior Steward:   
Mrs Helen Martin   Tel: 01752 698054 

 

Room Bookings:   
Chris and Kate Crouch   Tel: 01752 894273 

 

House Group Information:   
Mrs Helen Maddaford   Tel: 01752 892810 

 

Youth Work: 
Mrs Anna Bushby   Tel: 01364 72097  

Church  
Contacts 


